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	Chair
	Dr Peter Luther, Deputy Dean (Education) (Humanities)


	Present
	Andrei Duma, Mohab Elbishbishy, Josh Gulrajani, Andrew McIntosh, Eseosa Omoruyi, Claire Nixon, Professor Aletta Norval, Dr David Penman, Professor Martyna Sliwa, Paul Smart, Professor Jackie Turton


	Apologies
	Professor Dominic Micklewright


	Secretary
	Ms Liz Laws, Senior Quality and Academic Development Manager


	In attendance
	Dr Emma Dollard, 

	
	

	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	INTRODUCTION AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

	

	Noted
	The Chair welcomed new members of the Committee.
	16/285 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda:
7, 12, 14, 15 and 16
	16/286 

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	16/287 

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE (AQSC/16/37)
	

	Received
	Membership and Terms of Reference for 2016-17 for the Academic Quality and Standards Committee.


	16/288 

	Reported
	The member of Senate who would join the committee would be confirmed once elected.

	16/289 

	Noted
	The membership would be amended to reflect Neil Bamber’s new title:  Educational Experience Co-ordinator.


	16/290 

	
	The Committee supported a recommendation to change membership of AQSC from 2017/18 to include representation from each Faculty Education Committee.  The proposal was linked to item 11 on the agenda and changes to the course approval process following a Lean Review.  This is covered in more detail in these minutes under that item.
	16/291 

	
	
	


	Minutes of meeting held on 1 June 2016 (AQSC/16/38)
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 1 June 2016

	16/292 

	Reported
	It had been agreed that in future, the minutes would include as appendices in full only those items which had been resolved by AQSC.  Items which had been recommended to Education Committee and/or Senate would be attached to the report to the relevant committee, and a record would be held electronically with the AQSC minutes.
	16/293 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	Reported
	There were no matters arising.
	16/294 

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (AQSC/16/39)
	

	Received 
	A report of action taken on behalf of the Committee by the Chair and Deputy Chair of the Committee since its last meeting.

	16/295 

	Noted
	The Committee asked the secretary to confirm whether a variation to the Rules of Assessment for the PG Certificate in Higher Education Practice was in place.
Secretary’s note:  Following the meeting, it was confirmed that a variation was in place.
	16/296 

	
	
	

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	
	

	QUALITY and development report (aqsc/16/40)
	

	Received
	A report from the Head of Quality and Development on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.

	16/297 

	Reported
	QAA Subject benchmark statements

The Quality Assurance Agency had published new or revised Subject Benchmark Statements in the following areas:
· Agriculture, Horticulture, Forestry, Food, Nutrition and Consumer Sciences

· Area Studies

· Communication, Media, Film and Cultural Studies

· Health Studies

· Landscape Architecture

· Land Construction, Real Estate and Surveying

· Music

· Paramedics

· Psychology

· Sociology

· Social Work


	16/298 

	
	HEFCE Quality Assessment framework

HEFCE had published further guidance relating to the revised operating model for quality assessment in higher education England.   The five/six-yearly reviews would no longer take place in the same format.  Instead, assurances on the continuous improvement of the student academic experience and of student outcomes, and the reliability of degree standards would be integrated with the existing assurances that the University was required to submit to HEFCE as part of the Annual Accountability Return on the 1 December each year.  It was noted that more information might be required in future, and that Council would be asked to comment on any other information they would find useful in considering the additional areas they were required to consider.

	16/299 

	
	Teaching Excellence Framework

In September 2016, the Department for Education had published the specification for Year two of the Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF).  The focus of the TEF in initial years was on undergraduate study.  Postgraduate study would be included from year three under current schedules.


	16/300 

	
	A task and finish group had been set up by the PVC Education to lead preparations for TEF.  Reports would be made through other committees and staff would be provided with information through a series of open forums, hosted by the PVC (Education), at each campus in November and December 2016.


	16/301 

	
	Institutions participating in the TEF would be invited to submit supporting information in a report (maximum 15 pages) in January 2017.  The report would be submitted to relevant committees and staff would be invited to suggest contributions.


	16/302 

	
	The Committee recognised the connections between the TEF and new quality assessment framework, and that it may be useful to explore these in more detail at a future meeting.


	16/303 

	
	National Student Survey

The impact of changes to the National Student Survey questions would be considered during 2016/17.  Notification had been circulated to departments and would be discussed at the Directors of Education Insights Network later in the month.
	16/304 

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON ACTIONS ON EXTERNAL EXAMINERS (aqsc/16/41)
	

	Received
	A report to update AQSC on the agreed actions from the reviews of aspects of taught provision External Examiners at the University.

	16/305 

	Reported
	Following a number of reviews carried out by Quality and Academic Development relating to External Examiners, recommendations had been approved by AQSC, Education Committee and Senate or referred back to Academic Section for further investigation.  Actions related to improvements to guidance and information provided to External Examiners, the operation of Boards of Examiners, and data retention policies.
	16/306 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL QUALITY REVIEW AND REPORT (paper AQSC/16/42)
	

	Received 
	A report which outlined the range and impact of quality assurance and enhancement activity undertaken throughout 2015/16, and summarized areas which would be focused on during 2016/17.

	16/307 

	Reported
	The Quality and Academic Development team had been formed as part of the restructure of Academic Section, drawing together functions which had previously been carried out in three different offices.  This structure was designed to streamline processes and would help to ease reporting on quality assurance and enhancement activities.


	16/308 

	
	The report was the first of its kind to be presented to AQSC and the Committee was invited to comment on its content and suggest changes which might be made in future reports.

	16/309 

	Noted
	The Committee welcomed the report, thanking all those who had contributed.  It was particularly useful to see information in one place, for example information around developments in the University’s partner institutions, and the range of Task and Finish Groups and their objectives.

	16/310 

	
	It was agreed that it would be useful to include key contacts for Task and Finish Groups, and indicate how student views would be represented.  The Deputy Dean (Science and Health) was a member of the CMA Steering Group, and would pass on the request for information to be provided about how students would be involved to the Group.  Information around postgraduate research provision would be included in greater detail in future.


	16/311 

	
	It was clarified that the ‘max rule’ used in the Department of Economics would be retained for continuing students but was to be amended for the cohort starting in 2016/17.  It was also explained that the review of the department of Language and Linguistics was ongoing.  Some other areas were queried, including around the number of courses and modules which had undergone some changes, and the information on student attendance at University committees.  These would be amended to provide clearer information.

	16/312 

	
	A section on student feedback was included, with case studies giving examples of how this feedback had driven University policy and regulation change.  These included anonymous marking, communicating and applying work limits, a change to the Rules of Assessment and student engagement in Curriculum Review.

	16/313 

	
	The Students’ Union were collating information from departmental handbooks with a view to producing quick guides to essential assessment information.  The Committee noted that it would be useful to review the improved information that departments were asked to provide around word counts.  The changes to the NSS and the need to reflect on the University’s internal surveys, including the SSS and SAMT, were highlighted here too.

	16/314 

	
	Over time, it would become possible to monitor trends in areas such as module and course changes, and when External Examiner reports are received.  The Deputy Dean (Science and Health) noted that he was already in contact with departments in the faculty to encourage course and module changes to be made within deadlines, and to avoid changes after these deadlines wherever possible.

	16/315 

	
	Areas of good practice, including those highlighted across Periodic Reviews, would be further investigated by Learning and Development, with a view to producing case studies or guidance which could be shared more widely.
	16/316 

	
	
	

	COURSE AND MODULE APPROVAL POLICY AND PROCESS 
	

	Received
	An oral report by the Senior Quality and Academic Development Manager on the progress and outcomes of a Lean Review of the new course approval process which had been held over the summer.


	16/317 

	Reported
	Work was ongoing to draw together proposals following the Review, which had involved representation from stakeholders across the University.  The Committee were presented with a summary of the key proposals, which included revisions to the stages of the approval process, changes to committee consideration, changes to the methods for categorising courses for the purposes of approval, and methods for ensuring there was increased visibility of input and recommendations by those involved in the process.  The document would be circulated to members of the Committee.

	16/318 

	Noted
	The Committee welcomed the inclusion of a stage in the process which would allow a potential development to be logged and discussed in the very early stages.  This would ease subsequent stages of the process, allowing courses to flow through faster channels where appropriate, and identifying the level of information and consultation needed more effectively.  The decision over whether a course could be advertised and offers made would be separated, and made on a case by case basis, providing greater assurance that courses would only be advertised when sufficiently developed.

	16/319 

	
	There was support for the idea to expand membership of AQSC to include representation from the Faculty Education Committees (FEC), and for the FEC to no longer receive full course information to consider.  Instead, the FEC would receive a summary of course developments across the University.  Through AQSC membership and the summary provided to FECs, new course developments could still receive the level of scrutiny required, and information around developments would be shared more widely.

	16/320 

	
	Processes which currently required approval through different committees, for example amendments to the Rules of Assessment, would be reviewed, to ensure approval rested in one location where possible, with clearer information where further consideration was required.

	16/321 

	
	Further work to finalise proposals was underway and reports seeking approval would follow.
	16/322 

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS POLICY AND ANNUAL REVIEW (AQSC/16/43)
	

	Received
	A report providing the annual review and changes to the Undergraduate and Graduate Admissions Policies.


	16/323 

	Noted
	Responsibilities for the consideration of undergraduate applications was clarified, noting that Admissions Advisors made final decisions on around half of all applications.  The remainder, for example where applications were borderline or if there was a query over the entry qualifications, were referred to the academic admissions staff.

	16/324 

	
	For deferred entry, students would be measured against the offer made at the time they applied, and not the new requirements.


	16/325 

	
	It was agreed it would be useful to clarify the difference between a student being offered ‘direct entry’ compared to ‘AP(E)L’, and the approval processes.  The Quality and Academic Development team would be asked to liaise with the Admissions team and Progress teams.


	16/326 


	
	The Committee requested some changes to the policies in the following areas:
Graduate admissions policy

1. Wording around English language requirements to reflect current practice

2. Re-word of references to additional fees for research degrees. The SU stressed the importance of providing clear information about any additional fees.
3. Alignment with the undergraduate policy and CMA requirements around wording relating to the right to cancel and 14 day period

4. Clearer reference to who students should contact when submitting a complaint

Undergraduate admissions policy

1. Reference to third year as well as final year students in the section relating to English language competence and APEL
2. Corrections to refer to ‘work place assessments’ rather than ‘occupational health checks’

3. Clearer reference to who students should contact when submitting a complaint

4. Aligning wording with the Graduate policy around communication over application processes and requirements

5. Clarification needed that students would be given clear information about when interviews or auditions were required, and when this would be confirmed.

Final policies would be submitted to Education Committee for consideration.

	16/327 

	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF HUMANITIES
	

	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/16/44)
	16/328 

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Humanities) held on 1 June 2016.
	16/329 

	Reported 
	Details of course approvals, course changes and temporary course suspensions reported to the Committee are contained in Appendix A.
	16/330 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND HEALTH 
	

	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/16/45)
	16/331 

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Science and Health) held on 1 June 2016.

	16/332 

	Reported 
	Details of periodic reviews, course approvals, course changes and temporary course suspensions reported to the Committee are contained in Appendix B.
	16/333 

	
	
	


	FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/16/46)
	16/334 

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Social Sciences) held on 1 June 2016.

	16/335 

	Reported 
	Details of course approvals, course changes and temporary course suspensions reported to the Committee are contained in Appendix C.
	16/336 

	
	
	

	PARTNERSHIPS EDUCATION COMMITTEE
	

	Partnerships Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/16/47)


	16/337 

	Received
	A report from the Partnerships Education Committee held on 7 June 2016.


	16/338 

	Resolved and reported 
	Details of institutional review and validation, periodic reviews, course validation, course changes and course discontinuations approved by the Committee and reported to the Committee are contained in Appendix D.

	16/339 

	Reported
	In order to support the achievement of the University of Essex strategic plan (2013-19), the University had developed an approach to engage with institutions seeking to deliver Degree Apprenticeships in partnership.  Following initial communications through the Director of Employability, the School of Computer Science and Engineering and the Partnerships team proposed a strategic partnership with Prospects College of Advanced Technology (PROCAT) based in Basildon, Essex.

	16/340 

	
	PROCAT was established in 1969, had two state-of-the-art campuses in Basildon and Canvey Island and was the UK’s first college of advanced technology.  The College worked with approximately 500 employers, providing accredited courses as well as bespoke continuous professional workforce development.  Employers were critical to the work of PROCAT and played an important part in the College’s governance.  PROCAT had a range of well-developed student support mechanisms in place to support apprentices with learning disabilities and difficulties.

	16/341 

	
	A Validation event had been held on 11 August 2016 to approve the articulation of Prospects College of Advanced Technology (PROCAT) Degree Apprentices onto to Level 6 of BEng Electronic Engineering in the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering.  The delivery of Level 4 and 5 modules would take place at PROCAT’s campus in Basildon.  The PROCAT students would follow the Embedded Electronic Systems Design and Development Engineer Degree Apprenticeship standards.  It was anticipated that the first cohort of students would be enrolled after April 2017.

	16/342 

	Recommended to Senate via Education Committee
	The institutional validation of PROCAT and the validation of the articulation arrangement from levels 4 and 5 at PROCAT to Level 6 at the University should be recommended to Senate by Education Committee for a period of 5 years.  Validation was subject to the approval of the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report by the Dean of Partnerships.  The institutional approval of the delivery at the Basildon campus and the articulation agreement would be subject to periodic review during the autumn term of academic year 2020/21.
	16/343 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Chair and Committee noted that Professor Pevalin was leaving the University and thanked him for his contribution to the Committee.
	16/344 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The date of the next meeting was Wednesday 1 February 2017.
	16/345 


Liz Laws
Senior Quality and Academic Development Manager
October 2016

